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The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:03 a.m., Thursday, June 11, 2009, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Bill Bishop.
Attendance:   Council Members Bishop, Holt; Commissioners Grandin, Grey, Hartley, Nichols,  Fleming, Burnett, Busey ; Council Member Webb,  Senator King and Commissioner Thompson were excused; Marilyn Allen, Legislative Assistant; Kristina Nelson, Office of General Counsel; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University, Capt. Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Susan Stewart, Duval Legislative Delegation;  John Jackson, City Council Research Division.
The minutes for the May 14, 2009 meeting of the Commission were approved.

Mr. Bert Watson made a presentation to the Commission regarding the USS Adams.  Mr. Watson indicated that while his organization still preferred a site on the river parallel to the Acosta Bridge, they were now also interested in having the USS Adams museum moored at a pier on the Shipyards property site.  Having the Adams utilize the Shipyards pier would enable the project to get underway in 18 months to 2 years.
Commissioner Grey indicated that he felt that the Shipyards piers would better serve the community as a downtown transient marina.
Commissioner Fleming raised a concern about the depth of the Shipyards site pier; he suggested that there had been considerable silting which would make mooring a ship of the Adams’ size problematic.  Moreover, Commissioner Fleming raised a concern that having the Adams at the Shipyards site could impeded the economic development of the property.

Commissioner Hartley wanted to know where the Museum of Science and History stood regarding their long-range plans on moving, seeking a new locale?  Would the Adams’ promoters be interested in the museum’s site?  (Dr. Quinton White advised the Commission that as a trustee of the Museum of Science and History he could report unequivocally that there were no plans at the museum for relocating).
Commissioner Nichols thought that mooring the Adams at the Shipyards property pier was both feasible and an interesting concept. 

As he stated in previous presentations to the Commission, Mr. Watson is seeking the City’s endorsement of the USS Adams project.  The Navy needs to know that there will be at least a 10-year commitment from the City.  The USS Adams project promoters are seeking the Waterways Commission’s endorsement of the Shipyards site for an interim location for the maritime museum project.

The Chair, Council Member Bishop voiced some uncertainty about the Shipyards property as a site and the waterfront, as a whole.  The City likes the concept of the Adams project.  It is no longer a matter of merely endorsing the concept; we want this project to happen.  We need to reach a consensus on the project and then move forward with not if, but when and where.  C/M Bishop indicated that the Jacksonville Economic Development Commission does not want to be stuck with a white elephant; the City needs Mr. Watson to provide information that would show otherwise.   Mr. Watson said that he had provided Ron Barton (Executive Director, JEDC) with documents from the U.S. Navy indicating that the Adams could be removed from a site if the ship became a problem.

Commissioner Grey suggested that the Waterways Commission needs to be better positioned to obtain information from JEDC or the Planning Department if the Waterways Commission is supposed to be in the forefront in providing advice on waterways or waterfront related concerns and issues.  In response, the Chair suggested a Waterways Commission resolution that urges JEDC and the Planning Department to work more closely with Mr. Watson and his organization, and suggested that a JWW subcommittee be formed to mull over the Shipyards site proposal.

Council Member Holt suggested that the Commission delay any action until JEDC’s impending presentation at the next scheduled Waterways Commission meeting (August) when questions regarding future plans for the Shipyards property could be raised and addressed.  Commissioner Hartley supports a resolution that would request that JEDC work closely with Mr. Watson.

The Chair suggested forming a subcommittee, to be headed by Council Member Holt, to meet with JEDC and ascertain what the plans for the Shipyards property are should the proposed development project not materialize; the subcommittee would also work with Mr. Watson in ascertaining what the precise technicalities are with the proposed USS Adams project.  The Chair also suggested that the tone of any Waterways resolution should not merely endorse the concept of the Adams project but put the Commission on record as supportive of the project itself.
Captain Mike Getchell of the Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange indicated that he and his associates were supportive of the proposed USS Adams project, though there were some concerns.  Captain Getchell said that the Coast Guard was concerned about the distance from the Acosta Bridge during hurricane season.  Another concern was the tidal changes in the river; he said that the currents are treacherous.
A sub-committee was appointed to study the USS Adams proposal.  That body consists of Council Member Holt (Chair), Commissioners Burnett, Hartley and Fleming.  The Subcommittee was to meet and report back to the Commission on its findings.

Next on the agenda was a presentation by the Planning & Development Department regarding Recreational and Commercial Waterfronts.  Shakeeb Shariff, a Planning Department planner, made the presentation in the absence of Bill Killingsworth.  The department is in the midst of updating the Comprehensive Plan’s Future Land Use Element (FLUE) and part of that is to include goals, objectives and policies that address the preservation of recreational and commercial waterfronts.  
In 2005, the Florida Legislature enacted House Bill 955 and Senate Bill 1316 entitled “Waterfront Property” that went into effect in January 2006.  In addition to defining  recreational and commercial working waterfronts, the legislation amended Chapter 163 of the Florida Statutes to require recreational and commercial working waterfront preservation consideration in the future land use element , the recreation and open space element and the coastal management element of the Comprehensive Plan.  The language of Chapter 163 was crafted to protect recreational and commercial working waterfronts.  Specifically, the language of Chapter 163 requires that the future land use element for coastal counties include regulatory criteria that “encourage the preservation of recreational and commercial and working waterfronts.”  The Planning & Development Department felt that “encourage” was a key word.
The Planning & Development Department’s work, findings and proposals have not been transmitted as part of the Evaluation and Appraisal Report yet.  The Planning & Development Department wanted to bring these matters, related to recreational and working commercial waterfront issues, before the Waterways Commission to begin a dialogue.  The Department’s objective is to adopt goals and policies with the Evaluation and Appraisal Report amendments by October.

Mr. Shariff reminded the Commission that the Planning & Development Department had come before the Waterways Commission in 2007 with recommendations that included, among others, a tax deferral program.  At that time, the Department was directed to move away from the tax deferral program which is why it is not a part of the considerations that the Department is bringing before the Commission at this point.  Nor will the Department be recommending a no net loss policy, a recommendation that had had been brought before the Waterways Commission in 2007, as well.

There have been numerous parties that have expressed an interest in the Planning & Development Department’s ongoing proposals to preserve recreational and working commercial waterfronts.  Two of those parties were the Arlington CPAC and village of Mayport.  One suggestion from them was that the Department define “seaports.” The Florida Statutes’ definition of recreational and working commercial waterfronts specifically exempts seaports from its definition, so there is no real definition of “seaport”.   The Department is trying to come up with a definition of seaport and would welcome any direction that the Waterways Commission might want to provide.
The Chair inquired about a timeline.  The Planning Department is required to provide the Department of Community Affairs with proposals and EAR amendments by December 2nd.

Commission Grandin indicated that she and Shannon Eller of the Office of General Counsel had reviewed the Planning & Development Department’s work and felt that it should trigger her sub-committee on river access to resume its work.  She also cited legislation that had been introduced in the United States Congress by U.S. Representative Chellie Pingree, H.B. 2548, “Keep America’s Working Waterfronts Act of 2009.”  
Dr. White cited the need to have some language in the Planning Department’s work and proposals that reinforces compatibility between the Planning and Development Department’s proposals and the Manatee Protection Plan.
Next on the agenda was the monthly FIND Update by Jody McDaniel, Planning Department.

(The Commissioners had previously been provided the monthly report in printed form).   Highlights were that of the FY 2007 Grant Awards projects, two were expected to be completed by fall: Metropolitan Park Electric Upgrades and Palms Fish Camp Additional Parking.  Two design projects would be completed by the fall: Alimacani Boat Ramp and Joe Carlucci Boat Ramp.  Construction was underway for three of the FY 2008 Grant Applications projects: Castaway Island Dredge, Sisters Creek Canoe Launch Phase II and Harbor View Boat Ramp.
These projects are expected to be completed by the end of the year.  The FY 2009 applications have been submitted.

Next on the agenda was the St. Johns River Status Report/Water Quality & Manatee report by Dr. White and Dr. Pinto.  Dr. White reported that the blue green algae is back; with the abundant rainfall that we had in the past few weeks, numerous nutrients have been flushed into the river, including the fertilizers from spring yard work.  The salinity of the river has dropped; a lot of fresh water is currently coming into the system.  The algae problem will continue to be monitored.  
The River Report, the joint project between the University of North Florida and Jacksonville University, is being updated and is expected to be released this summer.  New funding is being sought to enlarge the project to include the middle basin in the study.

On the reports of the proposed dredging in the river, we had previously acknowledged that the dredging would result in increased salinity of the river, moreso than the proposed water withdrawals.  Dr. White reported that he recently attended a meeting with the Army Corps of Engineers on the impact of the dredging needed in the river to accommodate the shipping that will come in the aftermath of work currently being done in the Panama Canal; larger ships will be coming and requiring a deeper port.
Dr. White reported on the news that the Environmental Protection Agency has sent Georgia-Pacific back to the drawing boards regarding the company’s proposed plan to construct a pipeline to the middle of the St. Johns River for the disposal of effluent.
On the monthly manatee tracking report, Dr. Pinto announced that on the last aerial flight, June 3rd, 65 manatees were sighted.  More and more manatees are sighted hugging the coastline during mating season; they try and avoid deeper waters and boats.  There were no reports of any manatee fatalities in the month of May.

In New Business, Kristina Nelson, Office of General Counsel, reported on the status of the letter that the Waterways Commission had previously sent to EPA on manatee fatalities and action items that we were mandated to undertake to alleviate further fatalities.  Kipp Frohlich of the Florida Fish & Wildlife Commission will be invited to the next Jacksonville Waterways Commission meeting to update us on the action items that Florida Fish & Wildlife had asked us to address and resolve.
The Chair raised Ortega River problems and complaints relating to derelict vessels.

Commissioner Burnett moved that the Commission send get well greetings to Senator Jim King.
There being no further business on the agenda, the meeting was adjourned at 10:38 a.m.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division, (904) 630-1729
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